
 

Dear Climate Action Council Members, 

I’m writing to express my concern about some of the recommendations contained in the draft Scoping Plan 
released which essentially proposes to eliminate natural gas as an energy option in our state. 

After skimming the plan, I must disagree with the calls for the virtual elimination of natural gas from our homes, 
businesses, schools, industry/manufacturers, and other public facilities. Without question this will be an 
extremely costly endeavor that will entail tremendous resources.  Converting our energy systems to all 
electricity-based sources will require sizable renewable energy development at an unprecedented scale and 
massive power grid expansion.  And that doesn’t include what will be needed for the individual conversion of 
countless homes and businesses across the state.  

Surprising too, the plan – despite being well over 800 pages long – doesn’t contain any meaningful consumer 
cost estimates for the required conversions and expansions I reference above. I didn’t see any assurances either 
that these costs – which experts estimate are $25,000 to $50,000 per Upstate New York household – won’t be 
passed along to New York’s residents. That works out to $10 to $25 billion in expenses for Western New York 
alone. This doesn’t factor in the rising energy costs from the supply and demand issues likely created by the 
Plan’s sole reliance on electricity. And, we Western New Yorkers can’t afford additional expenses. Buffalo is 
already the third poorest city in the nation with many of our residents stretched to capacity. Natural gas is 
simply more affordable, as electricity prices are approximately 3.5 higher. 

Speaking of supply… I question the power grid’s ability to cover increased demand for winter heating and 
electric vehicles, and I am clearly not alone. Recent reports published from the NYISO state the operator’s 
concerns about declining levels of reliability as early as 2023. I have also been reading that existing electric-
based clean energy technologies can’t meet power demand much less maintain reliability, despite the 
recommended phasing out of natural gas.  

As a Western New Yorker, I noticed too that the Plan doesn’t recognize the significant differences between 
Upstate vs. Downstate New York. Upstate would be impacted far more negatively, due to its colder, harsher 
weather, older, larger housing stock and comparatively lower incomes – despite the fact that Downstate’s 
emission levels are significantly higher than those of Upstate. 

The worst part is, none of this is necessary. As a National Fuel employee, I’ve seen firsthand how our company 
leaders have worked to research, through a comprehensive study, numerous strategies and innovations to lower 
emissions and still provide reliable, affordable energy to residents. By adding dual-heat and blending low and 
no-carbon fuel alternatives like Renewable Natural Gas and Hydrogen, making system upgrades, and leveraging 
the underground – and weatherproof – distribution system we already have in place, our Guidehouse Study 
shows that this pathway will not only meet but actually exceed the 2019 Climate Act’s emission requirements. 

And we’re not alone in recognizing the importance of natural gas as an energy choice. An April 2021 report from 
Columbia University states, “… making use of the infrastructure already in place could offer a prime route for 
speeding up and cost-effectively making the considerable changes needed to fully decarbonize the energy 
sector.” 

As an energy industry employee, I know that it’s far too early to take any energy source off the table for 
consideration. An all-of-the-above approach can achieve our emissions reduction goals by utilizing all energy 
sources with underground, reliable natural gas infrastructure that includes low-carbon fuels when wind and 
solar are unavailable.   



Relying on one energy system for everything in New York from fueling our cars, heating our homes and 
businesses, and manufacturing our products is just too risky, particularly as we see an increasing need for energy 
system reliability, resilience, and quicker recovery from more frequent and significant weather events. Thank 
you for the opportunity to comment. 

 
Sincerely, 

Gary House 


